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   LEYLANDS, WROSE & HEATON PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP
Update to Minutes of Meeting Held on 28th January 2020 
Zoom Meeting 15th June 2020 
Attendance: 
Because of the range of difficulties experienced & the lack of access capability for a number of members, it is not envisaged at the moment that Zoom will be adopted as the primary vehicle for PPG / PHC meetings. Several members indicated a willingness to attend, but were unable to do so because of technical & domestic issues. Other members advised of their difficulty in using the technology & would, therefore, be excluded from ongoing debates, which would be detrimental to the balanced representation of patients’ views, interests & concerns.
ITEM 2
Minutes of last meeting 28th January 2020 

The Minutes of the last meeting had been approved 

ITEM 3
Actions Updates:  
· DB to consult with SO’S on the production of badges & display of photographs 

· Discussed briefly, but not pursued because of ‘lockdown’
· DB to consult with SO’S on distribution of Minutes to PPG / PHC members without computers

· SO’S made copies for MR, MW & PK. DB delivered 

· HDP to respond to CQC’s draft report by 30/01/2020

· HDP responded & final report published  

· DB to draft a PPG / PHC response to CQC inspection after official publication 

· NB alerted DB to online availability; DB contacted HDP, exchanged views & shared with PPG / PHC members. 

· SO’S to outline her role & priorities at the next PPG / PHC meeting 

· SO’S & DB discussed briefly. To be included on agenda after meeting with PHCs on Waiting Room Support & other support services to be offered.
· HDP to discuss production & dissemination of Monthly Performance Report with Jino Peter

·  Jino produced January / February Report. DB asked if changes in breakdown for future appointments to show number / % needing surgery attendance could be incorporated as the standard operating procedures are changed for the ‘new normal’.   

· DB to have follow up discussion with TD, EB & PK on Waiting Room Support & then arrange meeting with SO’S 

· DB had discussion with TD, EB & PK on focus & issues, spoke with SO’S, but unable to arrange meeting. In abeyance. DB to schedule a meeting with SO’S when appropriate
· DW to report back on the dementia support refresher training provided to volunteers after the next Wrose Dementia Support session 

· Review / Refresher training provided; responsibilities & approach emphasized to ensure clarity & consistency. Regular reviews expected

· HDP to have a letter prepared to encourage Wrose patients diagnosed with dementia & carers to try out the Dementia Support sessions 

· In abeyance. To be addressed when Support sessions scheduled to be resumed
· DW / TB / DB to report back on agreement on future relationship with The Memory Tree 

· Continue to employ the MT ‘model’ & provide feedback on opportunities for improvement. A bi-annual review meeting was to be held, but postponed
· DB involved Elizabeth in discussions having with Meri Yaadain (Ahklak)
· DB to publish Dementia Training opportunities provided by Alzheimer’s Society 

· Email sent out. Further Discussions held with AS on opportunities; in abeyance
· DB to confirm agreed promotion of Patient Survey fulfilled 

· Emails sent out on agreed promotion & monitored. Completed
· ALL to notify DB of availability to support patients in completion of Patient Questionnaire 

· Good response received, with welcome flexibility to encourage patient participation. Completed
· DB to produce a schedule of PPG / PHC attendance at surgeries during the survey period.

· Produced, issued, updated & reissued. Completed.
· DB to contact Simon Hicks re the online completion of the Patient Questionnaire 

· Several follow up emails sent & Heaton Surgery attended to check. Final corrections to online version could not be completed.
· DB to complete the analysis & draft report for review by the Subgroup (MS, YS, NB) before submission to HDP & the full PPG / PHC.

· Analysis completed & Draft Report issued. Some feedback received. Decisions to be made on format for presentation to patients, given the new operating environment
· HDP to reflect on the Practice’s name & have further discussions.
· In abeyance
ITEM 4   Practice Update

· Coronavirus Impact
Fundamental changes were made in managing the delivery of GP services as a consequence of the coronavirus pandemic. NHS England issued to Practices a formal Guidance & Standard Operating Procedures in March [https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/wp-content/uploads/sites/52/2020/03/CO485_guidance-and-standard-operating-procedures-general-practice-covid-19.pdf.], which essentially transformed the management of appointments, with all patients being triaged remotely & remote consultations being used wherever possible, thus minimising the need for face-to-face consultation. A new upgraded version is expected to be released this week. To enable secure & effective communication with patients by healthcare professionals, a new software product has been installed, which is used throughout the district. The product is AccuRx. This necessitated significant work & training which was accomplished within a very short period of time.
· CQC inspection
HDP submitted the Practice’s response to the initial CQC Report, with the final version being published shortly thereafter. This was circulated to all members for review & comment. Whilst a ‘Good’ rating was received & positive comments were made about the contribution of the PPG / PHC members in supporting the Practice to improve service to patients, the report was considered disappointing by many for 2 reasons:

· The inaccuracies of statements in the report, particularly with respect to the contributions of the PPG / PHC & the number of questionnaires completed & analysed in the Patient Survey despite documents being provided with all the relevant details.
· The lack of appreciation of the size & complexity in successfully absorbing the Heaton Practice whilst maintaining the level of service to Leylands & Wrose patients

The consensus was that the PPG / PHC members should acknowledge the intended ‘praise’ &  focus on continuing to provide positive support to the Practice in improving services to patients within the current & potential operating environment, where the ‘new normal’ is likely to be significantly different from standard operating procedures prior to the pandemic
· Staffing
HDP indicated that there had been a number of staff changes during the ‘lockdown’ period as well as a physical rearrangement, with the majority of staff working from home & only 2 Reception staff on duty within each surgery at any point in time.
· Michele Holdsworth left to pursue other interests before the lockdown

· A number of Reception staff have been replaced

· Sadia Parveen has been appointed an Advanced Nurse Practitioner & will commence this role in September. A replacement Practice Nurse has been recruited & she will join the Practice in August. She is a former employee, who worked in Reception, has qualified as a nurse & has been gaining experience at the BRI. Her name is Lizzie Hannah.
· Efforts are being made to finalise the appointment of 2 additional GPs

· No locums have been employed during the last three months. 
· Premises
No further progress.
· Practice Performance
DB confirmed the receipt & distribution of the Monthly Practice Performance Report for January & February. Quite a number of members responded, expressing concern at the high DNA levels. 

HDP indicated that, although significantly different, there were still on average 850 patient contacts per week.

DB suggested that we review the breakdown of the appointment figures in the light of the changing delivery mechanisms.

HDP has advised that she had received notification from the CCG that the quarterly Practice Access Plan updates will no longer be required. DB suggested that this was an opportunity for the Practice to review its workplan & process to determine its continued value to the Practice & propose any upgrades.
· Primary Care Network
HDP reported that the Primary Care Network had been having regular Zoom meetings, now almost weekly, discussing changes & their impact & determining development opportunities & plans to put them in place. She confirmed that the Practice has signed up for the DES Contract (Directed Enhanced Service). However, because they are wrestling with the vision of ‘what the new normal will look like’, the meetings are more focused on debate & deliberation than implementing agreed actions.
DB indicated that he had held meetings with Samantha Monk the HALE Community Connector Coordinator & also Anita Trikha, the Chronic Pain Group coordinator, at the request of Dr Bhamani. He had also alerted HDP to a workshop being promoted on more general Pain Management & the S10 CP funding of a similar initiative. However, progress has been stymied by the lockdown. Actions will be reviewed in the light of more information on the ‘new normal’

ITEM 5
Practice Health Champions/PPG Initiatives

· PPG Patient Survey 2020 Analysis & Reporting 

· Additional comments / feedback on the draft report are requested, particularly with respect to recommendations & how they may be refocused for the current ‘new normal’  

· Given the reduction in the numbers physically attending surgeries in the current ‘new normal’ we need to examine if / how / where we ‘publish’ the summary results & recommendations from the 2020 Patient Survey
· Wrose Dementia Support / Reminiscence Sessions
· 3 additional members joined the group just before lockdown & ongoing telephone support has been provided to them, which has been very productive in enabling them to address some difficult issues.

· The sessions are now fully managed by Volunteers. However, efforts were being made to recruit additional volunteers to provide strength in depth & ensure that the principle of ‘By The Community For The Community’ is sustained. A new volunteer is a retired manager of The Alzheimer’s Society, Leeds Branch, whose experience & contacts should prove very useful.
· Tony has continued to prepare & deliver Reminiscence sessions, largely using the reference material purchased, as recommended by The Memory Tree. The intent is to align sessions where appropriate, but Tony has deviated from the MT programme to develop his own themes & scripts where the topic on which The Memory Tree was focusing was believed to be of little interest to The Wrose Group. 
· In addition, other volunteers are now contributing segments, including quizzes, coordinated by Tony during the Time Together session
· Wrose Dementia Friendly Community Initiative Progress 
· Discussions continue to take place with Alzheimers Society, The Memory Tree, Meri Yaadain & many emails exchanged to ensure alignment & increase opportunities for collaboration, but ensuring that the needs of the Wrose community are paramount.

· Strong links are being maintained with The Memory Tree organisation, with plans for representatives from all their sites & the Wrose DFCSG to meet together twice per year to share experiences & propose service upgrades for consideration.
· There is now a good nucleus of regular attendees, but additional support from the local GP Practices is required to ‘encourage’ more community residents with a perceived need of support & social interaction to attend

· As mentioned, to strengthen the community participation, the group needs to ‘recruit’ more non-Practice volunteers

· Local Councillors have been involved & are kept updated, with Cllr Greenwood attending the Support Session to gain a more detailed appreciation of the service being provided
· Although some contacts have been made & a very good relationship established with The Co-op, more ‘promotion’ to local businesses was being countenanced. To be reviewed when it is safe to do so.  

.
· Leylands / Heaton Dementia Friendly Community Opportunity
· Extensive discussions have been held with Akhlak Rauf, the Managing Director of Meri Yaadain on services available in the Heaton area, the perceived needs, the likely interest / value for the BAME community for the programme outlined & the latent demand
· A strategy has been developed & discussed with Akhlak & other parties, which has been endorsed
· Meri Yaadain has been awarded a grant by S 10 Community Partnership to develop workshop & some promotions to support the intended service provision. However, these need to be reviewed in the light of the current social conditions.
· Waiting Room Support
· In abeyance pending clarity of ‘the new normal’ 
· DB has met with the S10 CP Project Manager, the S10 CP Leadership Team members who had agreed to lead the initiative on Self-Care & the CEO of The Bridge Project, the group that had been awarded the contract. 

· As a follow-up to the above, DB was invited to discuss the programme & opportunities for collaboration with project leaders at The Bridge in order to gain an understanding of the likely campaigns. Unfortunately, the pandemic halted progress & DB has advocated a further review in the light of the changed operating environment. After this, he will have a follow-up discussion with the PHCs before arranging a meeting with SO’S

· Community Partnership S10 Leadership Team
· Efforts are being made to arrange a ‘Zoom’ Meeting: 24th June. No agenda has been published yet, but DB has requested a debate on the specifications for the contracts awarded, particularly to HALE for the Communications & Engagement role & to The Bridge for the Self Care / Living Well programme so that they reflect the needs within the new operating environment. He has also raised questions on actions being taken without validation against ‘the new normal’, which has yet to be determined.

· S10 CP PPG Collaboration: Manor, Hollyns, Ashwell
· Meetings continued to be held with PPG Chairs, but again without representations from Ashwell; Ralph Greenwall has been alerted again that no contributions have been forthcoming from Ashwell despite reminders being sent.

· The last face-to-face meeting was held in February, which was also attended by Joanne Nykol, S10 CP Project Manager.
· Positive, but relatively passive support is being received from the other PPG Leaders, but useful updates are given at the meeting on the key points being covered at PPG meetings.
· S10 CP Contracts Awarded
· As previously reported, the S10 CP Leadership Team confirmed the awarding of the following contracts:
· Communications & Engagement – Awarded to HALE: Joanne Nykol & Ralph Greenwall, Practice Manager at Ashwell, have met with HALE CEO to discuss the workplan, but nothing has been disseminated as yet
· Self-Care Champion – awarded to The Bridge Project: Joanne & DB met with The Bridge Project CEO Jon Royle on 29/01 & had a very open & positive discussion. The Leadership Team ‘project owners’, Sharon Barraclough & Caroline Davison were unable to attend. DB had subsequent follow-up discussions at The Bridge premises. Proposals were to be presented at next CP Leadership Team meeting, but this was cancelled.
· Youth Health Champions – awarded to Bradford Youth Development Partnership. Emails were exchanged to outline the scope of the delivery, with Joanne & Noreen Akhtar, S 10 CP Chair, meeting with the Development Manager to confirm the model & intended outcomes
· Reducing Loneliness & Isolation – a service extension was confirmed with HALE in order to speed up the activity rather than pursue the tendering process. A meeting had been arranged, involving the HALE CEO & 2 members of staff, Helen Muff (Community Matron), the BMDC Ward Officer & Joanne to discuss & confirm the processes for assigning patients to HALE, defining the numbers & controls & establishing the management & reporting processes.

· ABCD (Asset-Based Community Development) Funding: 13 projects were allocated some funding (ranging from £600 to £3000, with the majority mid-range) which would contribute to the fulfilment of S10 CP’s declared priorities. DB has requested that progress updates be obtained to ensure that the scope & direction of the projects are appropriate in the new operating environment
ITEM 6   Any Other Business:

· SO’S notified DB of new applicant to join the PPG.: DB phoned several times, left 2 messages & sent an email, but received no response. He will follow up when there is clarity re future arrangements 

· Basis of Future Meetings & Areas of Participation: Ideas are requested on if & how the group should hold future meetings. It is difficult to pinpoint current areas for participation given the social distancing constraints & the guidelines & standard operating procedures currently being mandated by NHS England. However, there is an opportunity for patient views to be represented on the potential transformation of the Primary Care service delivery model prior to the introduction of permanent changes so that the needs, preferences & concerns of the patient population are taken into consideration. Furthermore, the involvement will enable the PPG / PHC members to explain & promote approved changes in a positive & consistent manner.
   ITEM 7 Timetable For 2020 PPG- PHC Meetings

Next meeting:  TBA
PPG – PHC Update Review Meeting 15th June 2020
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